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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Tenth day of August 2009.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr J J Ayres
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Mayor)

	Cllr A B Boom
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr D Foster

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr Mrs S Groves

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


*** = Also District Councillor

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Revd Peter Robinson.


497.    
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies had been received from Cllr Allen (S); Cllr Farnham (A/L); Cllr Halse (A/L); Cllr McGuire (S)

498.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Casson – Honiton Market – Item 13 (P)

Cllr Howard – A 35 – Item 8 (P)

Cllr Howard – Twinning Association – Item 8 (P)

Cllr Morgan – A35 – Item 8 (P)

499.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

13 July 2009.

The Clerk advised that the total of the cheques approved for May 2009 had been miscalculated and should read £14096.21. Subject to this amendment, the minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

500.
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo submitted the crime figures for the past month which showed 68 recordable offences against 87 in the same period last year. He highlighted the 2 burglary dwelling crimes which had been due to insecure properties. 

PC Atyeo advised that Charter Day and Honiton Show had been very successful from a policing viewpoint. 

Two changes of staff were confirmed – Sgt John Gait had now left Honiton for his new post at Headquarters; his post had not yet been advertised and the replacement would be unlikely to be in post before mid October. Inspector Antonia Weeks had now taken up her post and was based in Honiton. The Clerk advised that Inspector Weeks had been into the Town Council offices to introduce herself and that she hoped to be able to attend the October Town Council meeting.  

501.  
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Diviani advised that he was now maintaining a list of queries for Honiton and regularly chasing these with officers at County Council. He confirmed that the problems with footpaths at The Glen and at Oaklea had been advised to him and he was awaiting full details from the Clerk. 

Cllr Coombs queried progress on the missing post office box and Cllr Diviani promised to look into this.

Cllr Whitlock raised the problems in Waterleat Avenue, which had been the subject of a recent complaints hearing and would be discussed further later in the meeting. He advised that the Town Council would be contacting Cllr Diviani concerning the outstanding S106 agreement.

Cllr Taylor raised a query concerning car parking. The Mayor advised that she and the Clerk had been invited to a meeting to discuss this issue with East Devon District Council on 14 September.

Signed Chair







14 September 2009

Cllr Olive reported that work had started on the Honiton nature reserve and play trail and that an open meeting would be taking place in the week of 17 August.

Cllr Olive reported that the LDF panel would be meeting in August and was due to report in September.

Cllr Olive reported that the Leader Service Transformation Group was due to report back on financial aspects of the District Council. 

Cllr Olive reported that the East Devon Affordable Housing Summit would shortly be putting forward its ideas.  Cllr Whitlock queried progress on the proposed Cranbrook development and Cllr Diviani confirmed that there would shortly be a meeting to finally sign this project off and that it would contain 30% affordable housing, mainly in the early stages of development. He further confirmed that all the funding was still in place for this project. 

Cllr Ash reported that at a recent full East Devon Council meeting there had been a reception and presentation to recognise the work of former Mayor Bob Shepherd and his wife Jose with regard to homelessness.

Cllr Howard queried progress on the loss of a registry office wedding venue in the town. It was agreed that the Town would wish to retain this facility and Cllr Ash drew attention to the Devon County Council letter in correspondence asking the Town Council for help in finding a suitable venue. She pointed out that it had been policy for some time that the Thelma Hulbert Gallery would expand into the whole building and she asked all Members to inform the Clerk of any suitable options that could be explored. 

Cllr Ayres queried progress on the parking situation in Oaklea. The Clerk advised that she had received notification of parking restrictions from Devon County Council and these would be discussed at the next Planning committee meeting.

502.
Public Question Time

None received.

503.
Mayor’s Announcements

The Mayor reported that the Town Council had sent messages of condolence to ex‑Cllr Tirard in memory of her partner, Dr Mike Robinson. She advised that a memorial service for Dr Robinson would be held at St Paul’s at 2pm on Wednesday 26 August.

The Mayor thanked Members for all their support at the recent events of Hot Pennies, Charter Day and Honiton Show.

The Mayor had recently met the new Head of the Community College and advised that she would be inviting him to a future Council meeting to discuss his plans. 
504.
Correspondence received

Correspondence received from 14 July to 4 August 2009

Government

1.
Government Opportunities July/August 2009

Devon County Council

2.
Correspondence regarding 20mph zones and limits

3.
Correspondence requesting the Town Council to help find suitable premises for the Registrar to hold wedding ceremonies in the town

4.
Copy correspondence regarding road closure at Windgate Hill and requests to landowners to undertake hedge and tree maintenance

East Devon District Council

5.
The Knowledge Issues94 (includes details of Devon Association of Community Buildings activities and events),10,11 (includes details of Thelma Hulbert exhibition and related activities in Honiton) 

Meetings

6.
Agenda and papers for Development Management Committee 28 July

7.
Agenda and papers for Council meeting 29 July

Others

8.
Local Councils Update (includes article on next steps for local government in Devon)

9.
Annual Accounts of Honiton Twinning Association

10.
Agenda and previous minutes for meeting of Honiton & District Carnival 16 August

11.
Health Director magazine July 2009

Signed Chair
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Cllr Coombs returned to the issue of the registry office venue for weddings (item 3) and queried why weddings could not take place at the business centre, where the registry office is now based, and why Devon County Council had not resolved this issue earlier. The Mayor pointed out that there were Devon County Council venues available in the town and asked Cllr Diviani to look into this.

Late correspondence 4th – 10th August 2009

East Devon District Council

a)
The Knowledge 7 August 

b)
Invitation to a discussion group 14 September to discuss EDDC’s ideas for transforming its services 

c)
Update on car park review reflecting revised charges

Other

d)
Correspondence from resident regarding the A30/A35

e)
Details of new membership scheme for Honiton Twinning Association

f)
Notes of a Special General Meeting 21 July of the Senior Citizens

g)
Letter of thanks to the Mayor re the opening of Countrywide Store

The Clerk drew attention to the invitation by East Devon District Council to a discussion group meeting on 14 September (item b). She advised that she would be unable to attend as the meeting coincided with the next Town Council meeting. It was agreed that Cllr Whitlock should represent the Council if an alternative date were not available. 

In response to a query, the Clerk advised that the update on car park charges (item c) reflected current pricing and not proposed pricing. The Mayor reminded Members that she and the Clerk would be attending a meeting on 14 September at East Devon District Council to discuss car parking and a note would be circulated prior to that meeting so that Members could put forward their concerns and suggestions. Cllr Casson advised that at the recent consultation at Honiton Show, the main point of concern had been car parking in the town. Cllr Whitlock asked that the Town Council’s partners, such as the Chamber of Commerce and TIC, be included in any discussions on future car parking.

Cllr Morgan advised regarding the A30/A35 (item d) that no scheme was being considered at the moment and the Town Council’s current role was to continue to bring this problem to the attention of Government and to look for funding streams. Only once there was progress on both these issues would the scheme be considered in full. Cllr Ash reminded Members that an officer from the Highways Agency was due to be present at the Planning committee meeting the following week and the resident’s letter would be forwarded to this officer. In addition she advised that the issue of the eastern bypass had been discussed with County Councillors at a recent meeting.  Cllr Coombs stated that he felt the correspondent had done considerable research on this issue and there was time to look at alternative schemes; he believed the correspondent’s letter should be looked at in detail by the Town Council.  Cllr Teare stated that he felt there had been an unprecedented level of co‑operation from the Highways Agency on this scheme and reminded Members that the Town Council had been working on this project for some time; he urged Members to advise the Clerk of issues, based on the details already available, so that these could be sent to the Highways Agency officer prior to the meeting, allowing her to be able to respond appropriately. 

Cllr Howard advised that Honiton Twinning Association membership forms (item e) were now available from the Town Council office.

505.
To review the situation in Waterleat Avenue following an official complaint by a resident

Notes of a recent complaints hearing had been circulated and Cllr Whitlock outlined the resident’s concerns. He advised that the resident believed that the Town Council had done a great deal to resolve this situation but it had still not been satisfactorily concluded. Cllr Whitlock proposed the following motion :

That Honiton Town Council write to the relevant local authorities (County Highways, South West Water, National River Authority, Highways Agency) requesting that they implement the decisions of the 1995 agreement as soon as possible with regard to the imposition of a weight restriction order and traffic calming measures. This was seconded by Cllr Fleming and WAS RESOLVED.

Cllr Coombs stressed that all outstanding issues needed to be resolved before the road was finally adopted and that the situation with the whole road needed to be look at again.

Cllr Whitlock advised that the second complaint by the resident concerned outstanding queries on the business plan of the proposed community complex and that this would be resolved by letter in due course.

Signed Chair
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506.
To approve a list of cheques issued in June 2009, at page 171, for £17915.28

Cllr Whitlock proposed that the cheques be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Ayres and WAS RESOLVED.

507.
To note the income and expenditure for the first quarter of 2009 at page 172

The income and expenditure had been circulated for information and was noted.

508.
To note that the Audit has been completed

The Mayor advised that the Audit for the Town Council had now been completed and had received an unqualified opinion from the Audit Commission; this completed the Audit for 2009. Members noted that appropriate notices had been placed on Council notice boards and thanked the Clerk for her work to achieve this result.

509.
To agree an appropriate way to recognise the service of Mr Terry Farebrother on the occasion of his retirement

Cllr Casson reminded Members of the work Mr Farebrother had done for many years, particularly with regard to the street market and Charter Day, and advised that this had often been far in excess of his official duties. She proposed that it would be appropriate to make a presentation to him prior to a future Council meeting. It was agreed that the Mr and Mrs Farebrother be invited to the September Council meeting to receive the thanks of the Council and to be presented with a Council plaque and certificate.

510.
To discuss progress with Honiton Street Market 

Cllr Casson had circulated a report outlining progress with the street market. This included details of the purchase of new market stalls for hire to the traders and also staffing issues. She advised that a further survey would be carried out with the traders and she asked all Members to continue to advise her or the Clerk of any suggestions and ideas to continue to improve the market. 

Cllr Corke queried when visits to other markets would be arranged and the Clerk advised that this was in hand. 

The Mayor advised that the opportunity had been taken at Honiton Show to talk with a number of traders about joining Honiton market. In addition marketing meetings had been taking place with the Chamber and TIC and discussions had included the better promotion of the market.

511.
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Dr Mike Robinson

Cllr Coombs paid tribute to Dr Mike Robinson, particularly with regard to the help he had given the Council at both Roundball Wood and the Tesco enquiry. In addition he had been particularly helpful at Otterhead. 

Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs advised that the leaflet had been redrafted in the light of Members’ comments and the current delay concerned copyright issues.

Footpaths

Cllr Coombs advised that the issue of the path at Woodhill View was being progressed with East Devon District Council and that contrary advice was being received from officers. The Mayor advised that this issue had been raised with Cllr Diviani and the Clerk would be sending him full details.

Cllr Coombs raised the issue of FP22 at the end of Oaklea and the controversy of it being removed from the Definitive Map without it being extinguished. He felt that this needed raising with a County Councillor and the Mayor advised that this had already been discussed with Cllr Diviani and the Clerk would be sending him full details.

Youth Council 

Cllr Foster advised that the summer holidays were impacting progress with the youth council and a relaunch had been planned for 11 September at The Carlton. The Mayor thanked Cllr Foster for his efforts and enthusiasm in keeping this project going and advised that Adam Ward, Youth MP for the area, had recently given a successful presentation at East Devon District Council on the Youth Parliament.

Community Complex

Cllr Teare advised that the community complex team was actively progressing funding issues as well as the identification of partners and users. The team would report back to full Council shortly.

Signed Chair
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The Glen

Cllr Boom advised that youth club members had recently spent 3 days at The Glen and he requested that certificates and book tokens be presented at the October Council meeting; it was agreed to discuss this further at the Policy committee meeting in September. Cllr Boom further advised that the Community College students were continuing to look after their garden and this had resulted in a recent successful press conference.

Cllr Boom had been invited to a meeting of the Canine Friendship Group. Following discussion, it was agreed that the Town Council should continue to monitor the six month trial period of the impact of this group; Cllr Morgan asked that the Northcote Road residents also be involved as they had reported improvements at Allhallows. 

The Mayor advised that she had received a letter from ex‑Cllr Webb concerning The Glen; she would pass this to Cllr Whitlock for The Glen group and asked him to report back to full Council in due course.

Cllr Coombs raised the issue of damage to 3 oak trees in The Glen caused by dogs. Cllr Whitlock advised that only one dog and its owner were involved and that the dog warden was aware. 

Cllr Fleming raised the issue of a steep drop from footpath 8 to the lower path. Cllr Whitlock reminded Members that East Devon District Council is responsible for safety in The Glen and the Clerk was instructed to write to the District on this issue. 

Charter Day

Cllr Whitlock thanked everyone concerned in the success of Charter Day.

Marketing

Cllr Whitlock advised that marketing meetings were continuing with the Town Council’s partners of the Chamber of Commerce, the TIC and local business. The group was aiming to have common logos, typeface and  straplines as well as a joint marketing message. A full report would be given at the Policy committee meeting in September.

512.  The Mayor closed the meeting at 8.35pm

Signed Chair
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